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TASK FORCE ON CONSOLIDATION MINUTES

April 10, 2014
9:00 a.m.
City Council Chamber
1st floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance:  Council Members Lori Boyer (Chair),  Chuck Arnold, Cynthia Austin (arr. 11:08), Elaine Brown, Leon Carrero, Rena Coughlin (arr. 9:15), Lad Daniels, Wyman Duggan (arr. 9:34), Georgette Dumont, Kay Ehas, Broderick Green, Sam Mousa, Jim Rinaman, Peter Rummell, Opio Sokoni, Kerri Stewart, Paul  Tutwiler, Kelli Wells
Excused: Michael Munz, Steve Rohan, Shannon Blankinship, Bill Mason, Tony Hill, Giselle Carson
Also: Jeff Clements – Council Research Division; Damian Cook – Task Force Administrator; Steve Cassada and Jessica Morales – Council Staff Services
Chairwoman Boyer called the meeting to order at 9:10 a.m. and the members introduced themselves for the record. Ms. Boyer encouraged the members to avail themselves of the many and varied One Spark activities and venues throughout downtown. The group still has several items left over from the Organization and Operations Committee which will be taken up at a future meeting. T
Governance and Mission Committee
Strategic Planning and Integrated Mission
Chairman Rummell introduced the subject of strategic planning by saying that the committee wrestled considerably with the subject of continuity and how to adopt and extend strategic planning efforts beyond a 4- or 8-year horizon. He is still personally not comfortable that the commission as proposed at 29 members may be too large to be workable, although other members disagreed and gave examples of large groups that have done effective strategic planning. Jim Rinaman noted the committee’s preference for appointment of the chairs of boards and entities rather than the executive directors or presidents, except for the executive director of the Northeast Florida Regional Council because of the unique nature of that position and organization.
Motion: approve Recommendation #1 regarding a Charter amendment to create a Jacksonville Strategic Planning Commission every 10 years with membership as outlined in the attached document – approved.
In response to a question from Chairwoman Boyer, Mr. Rummell indicated that the committee did not discuss how the proposed strategic plan would reflect and mesh with the existing 2030 Comprehensive Plan.

The committee discussed the committee’s intention for the commission’s meetings, actions, updates, etc. once a plan is adopted – annually? Semi-annually? Every 4 years? After every mayoral election? Georgette Dumont noted that earlier drafts of the document implied that the commission would meet at least once or twice a year to hear reports from staff and to track the progress of the plan, and noted that the recommendation was for the group to adopt a new plan every 10 years specifically so that the new plan would not coincide with mayoral terms and potentially be dominated by specific mayoral interests.. Ms. Boyer questioned whether the specific make-up of the strategic plan commission would be codified in the City Charter, which would make it very difficult to change, or whether the Charter would more generally provide for the creation of the body which would have the power to change its own membership over time. Sam Mousa advocated for a fairly broad Charter amendment that sets the initial membership and sets broad parameters for adopting the first plan and meeting and reporting periodically, but otherwise leaving the details to the appointed group to decide. 
Kay Ehas advocated for addition of additional specific representatives of citizen and neighborhood interests. Jim Rinaman felt that the City Council would be less than receptive to the creation of a body that controls its own membership rather than it being codified and changeable only by the Council, and urged the Task Force to draft a proposed Charter amendment to accompany its recommendations rather than letting the amendment be drafted by persons who did not participate in the considerable debate and aren’t familiar with the Task Force’s intentions. Georgette Dumont recommended that the Charter amendment include only the items that the Task Force feels strongly should not be easily changeable over time and leave the more malleable details in a form that can be more easily changed. Elaine Brown argued for the inclusion of a representative of Visit Jacksonville! as a member, along with a specific representative of Beaches interests. Peter Rummell advocated for defining the initial membership and then leaving the details to the good judgment of 29 smart community leaders.
Motion: have staff produce a document for a future meeting with a list of bullet points of items to be specifically included in the proposed Charter amendment – approved.
Jim Rinaman volunteered to work with Mr. Cook to craft a first draft of a Charter amendment for consideration at next week’s meeting. 
The group discussed to what extent the City should appropriate annual funding to finance the operations of the Strategic Planning Commission and to what extent the group should be required to raise its own external funding for more than very basic operational expenses. Sam Mousa and Jim Rinaman advocated that the commission’s staff should be hired directly by the commission but that the City should provide all the funding so as to avoid any appearance that private funders would have any undue influence over the proceedings. Ms. Boyer said that the experience of this Task Force has shown that it’s nearly impossible for a City-created entity to accept private contributions for its operations and some new mechanism may be needed to make that more feasible. She also asked the Governance and Mission Committee to carefully review the whole document for the presence of background information and the committee’s rationale for its recommendations to be sure that everything needed is included.
Form of Government
City Council
Charter amendments
1) Term limits: In response to a question from Wyman Duggan, Mr. Cook indicated that the committee did consider the possibility of imposing a permanent ban on council members offering for re-election after serving a specified number of terms and chose not to make that recommendation, leaving it to the will of the voters to choose if they want to re-elect a council member who was formerly term limited. The committee also considered but did not choose to make a recommendation on the subject of staggered terms for city council members. Sam Mousa advocated for a single term of 6 years for the mayor and council with no re-election, feeling that the prospect of running for re-election inevitably colors the decisions that politicians make and that difficult and unpopular, but very necessary, decisions typically only get made in the elected officials’ final terms when re-election is no longer a consideration. Opio Sokoni advocated for two 4-year terms and no possibility of future terms so as to prevent “professional politicians” who are perpetual office-holders. The members debated the philosophical implications of term limits versus no limits, the rights of voters to select their preferred candidate, the impact of elections on the operation of government in election years and “lame duck” terms, etc. Lad Daniels argued against term limits in general, noted that short terms and term limits tends to enhance the power of staff in relation to inexperienced elected officials, and felt that the three 4-year terms was a good compromise position. Wyman Duggan suggested that the power of citizens to turn an elected official out of office without term limits is sometimes more theoretical than actual, because the power of incumbency sometimes leads to unopposed candidates and no real choice for voters. 
Motion (Rinaman): make no change in the existing 2-term limits for the City Council – ties 7-7. Chairwoman Boyer did not vote and will carry the question over to next week when a larger group of Task Force members is present.
Next meeting: the group will move to recommendations regarding the Office of General Counsel next week, then will return to this week’s City Council issues discussion.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:45 a.m.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1404      Posted 4.10.14  12:00 p.m.
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